Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Executive Committee

April 24, 2020 
Minutes

A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority (SARAA or the Authority) was called to order by Mr. Helsel on Friday, April 24, 2020 at 8:00 a.m. via teleconference.  The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  Members of the committee present were:




James Helsel


William Leonard



James Anderson

Stephen Libhart




James Gross



Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), James Mann (SARAA Board), Brian Enterline (SARAA Board), Erik Hume (SARAA Board),  Timothy Tate (SARAA Board), Rick Wittgren (BKD), Thomas Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration,) Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & PR), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Mick Burkett (HR Manager), Michael Moskal Accounting Manager) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.

Minutes:  The minutes of the February 21, 2020 Executive Committee were deemed approved.

Financials & Dashboard (through March 2019):

Mr. Moskal said that he would be referencing two budgets in his presentation—one being the Board approved budget and the other a dynamic budget model created to forecast finances as events materialize.  He reported that the year-to-date Total Operating Revenues of $7.1 is under the approved budget by 7.1% or $542,000 below budget.  Through the first quarter SARAA has received 37% of our revised total projected revenue for 2020.  Total Operating Expenses YTD were under budget 7%, or $348,000 under budget.  Through the first quarter SARAA has expended 28% of our revised total expenses for 2020.  All discretionary spending has been halted and essential spending is being closely managed to maximize cash flows. YTD Net Operating Revenues of $2.45 million are 7.3% or $194,000 under budget.  The Variance to Budget of $966,000 is only $213,000 below FY19 YTD with zero revenue for half of March.  The bond coverage ratio is healthy at 1.54 vs. the requirement of 1.25.  Overall, SARAA is entering the pandemic in a very strong position.  Enplanements decreased by 49% in March, and variable revenues decreased by 43%.  YTD enplanements and variable revenues decreased 7% and 6% respectively vs YTD 2019.  HMS revenues were estimated proportionally on percentage of decrease across similar concessions, subsequently received actuals. There were non-material differences between estimated and actual.   Liquidity; the average daily expense is derived by taking the $19.5 million total approved budgeted expenditures divided by 365 days.  Cash on Hand of 191 days is derived by taking the Revenue Fund & Reserve accounts cash of $10 million and dividing it by the average daily expense of ($53,418).  The revised budget expenses total is 221 days cash on hand.  If debt service is included, the daily expense is $30,465 resulting in 122 days cash on hand in the approved budget and 133 days in the revised budget.  SARAA is entering the pandemic in a positive liquidity position.  On the Accounts Receivable Summary, the airlines’ 20% revenue sharing balances were credited to their accounts under 0-29 days.  American Airlines has open common use invoices ($206,000 each) for February through April.  Representatives stated they did not have the invoices and they have been resubmitted.  There is no word on remittance dates for these invoices.  PA ANG total over 90 days are open ID badges. Their representative said that invoices were submitted for payment on April 22.  Non-current receivables (30+ days) represents only 25% of total open collections when the open items for American Airlines are removed.  SARAA is entering the pandemic in a positive collections position.
2020 Revised Revenue and Spending Discussion:

Mr. Edwards reviewed the COVID-19 Response Plan.  He said the first quarter, 2020 provides a strong financial foundation for the rest of 2020.  The CARES Act funding will be available in late April.  April to December 2020 is being planned as a new year.  Priorities were set as follows: maintain safety and security requirements, protect employee’s health and keep them working as long as possible, pay debt service, pay financial obligations to supplier and vendors, work with our tenants so SARAA invoices are paid by the end of the year, be proactive to minimize potential negative impact on 2021 and beyond. 

COVID Response Timeline:  In early March, spending was limited to only essential expenses, a hiring freeze was imposed, and travel and training were frozen. The Susquehanna Club and Information Desk were closed, and disinfecting operations with Flagship were prioritized.  On March 16th, social distancing and modified staff work schedules were enacted.  On March 25th, daily incident command briefings and critical inventory began.  Restrooms, non-critical escalators and travellators were closed.  Surface wipes and hand sanitizers were placed throughout the terminal, and implementation of a recovery plan began.  On April 1st, a pay freeze was imposed with a savings of $40,550 through December.  On April 7th, all parking was consolidated into the garage at $10 per day.  On April 14th, SARAA was notified of CARES Act award totaling $9,960,050, which is broken down as follows:  MDT $9,841,050; CXY $69,000; FCRA $30,000; and GRA $20,000.  On April 15th, staff met with all departments to finalize comprehensive budget cuts.
Deferred $2.3 million in O&M Expenses:  The heavy hitters include Maintenance/Grounds, Building, Garage--$753,494; Engineering/Utilities--$263,023; Marketing--$240,250; GA Airports--$240,248; and Parking--$233,151.
Deferred $1.8 million in Capital Investments:  The heavy hitters include Finance Software--$550,000; Building 513 Boiler Replacement--$499,271; Refurbish Passenger Boarding Bridge B5--$420,000; BHS Controls Upgrade:  $300,000.
Reduce Payroll by $303,000:  Beginning in May, an All Staff Furlough will be implemented in which all employees will take one unpaid day off per pay period.  A pay freeze began in April 2020.  A hiring freeze began in March 2020.  A travel and training freeze were implemented.  The SARAA HR Committee met via teleconference on April 21st.  The payroll savings through 12/31/20 is $303,188.
Revised 2020 Revenue and Spending:  
Revenue:  There is an anticipated decline of $11.5 million between April and December.  This is based on a revised forecast of 305,000 enplanements (down 60% vs. 2019).
Expenses:  Identified $6.1 million in spending cuts.  Deferred $2.3 million from M&O; deferred $1.8 million from Capital Projects; removed $1.7 million as no revenue sharing for 2020; removed $303,000 due to employee furlough program.  

CARES Funding:  $9.9 million for payroll, debt service and any lawful spending

Net Variance:  The Net Variance of $4 million in cash/CARES monies will be applied to 2021 budget.  
Coverage:  The revised coverage account is 1.59 from 1.72.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
2019 Audit Report:

Mr. Wittgren reported that BKD issued a clean, unmodified financial audit opinion for fiscal year 2019.  There were no adjustments proposed as a result of the audit, and no internal control matters to report.  There were no significant deficiencies or material weaknesses to report.  The highlights include:  four auditor’s reports were issued, all were Unmodified.  Total assets increased $587,000, primarily the result of an increase in capital assets of $2.1 million resulting from construction in progress increasing $3.0 million related to substantial projects.  Total liabilities decreased $6.7 million, primarily the result of making principal payments on long-term debt of $4.6 million and a decrease in construction related accounts payable of $1.9 million.  Income from operations before depreciation expense was $9.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2019, compared to $9.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2018, while the total change in net position was $7.3 million and $35.9 million for the years ended December 31, 2019 and 2018, respectively.  
There were no objections to forwarding to item to the full Board for approval.

Ratify Insurance Broker/General Insurance.
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to ratify the selection of the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. to enter into an agreement to solicit, evaluate and negotiate favorable insurance coverages and provide insurance advisory services for SARAA, and to authorize the Executive Director to sign an agreement for Gallagher to act as our insurance broker for all insurances excluding workers compensation.  Hoaster Gebhard & Co. will continue as our workers compensation broker.  The brokerage changes will be effective with our insurance renewals for the year beginning October 1, 2020.  Five firms submitted RFQ’s.  A four-member airport staff committee, two from the finance department, the property manager and the human resource manager independently evaluated and scored the RFQ’s.  The RFQ’s received and evaluated were Arthur J. Gallagher & Co., Alliant Insurance Services, Inc., The Graham Company, Murray Insurance Associates, and Hoaster Gebhard & Co. The consensus of the committee is that Gallagher had the most qualified proposal.  Gallagher and Hoaster will be compensated on a commission only basis from the insurance companies.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval. 
Shuttle Bus Financing:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to allow the Executive Director to sign documents to finance the purchase of a shuttle bus by signing a four-year capital equipment lease/purchase with Santander Bank for monthly payments of $3,100.27.  Payments would commence in May 2021.  The Board previously approved the purchase of a 19-passenger bus on January 29th, 2020.  The bus is expected to be delivered in May.  Santander Bank’s equipment financing department has proposed a Tax-exempt Municipal/Purchase Agreement.  There would be 36 monthly payments until April 2024.  Santander Bank has the most advantageous financing @ 2.19% for four-year financing.  Quotes were received from three other financial institutions.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Update on Airline Operating Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that the Airline Operating Agreement is on hold.  Staff has had several teleconferences with our airline partners, the Airport Affairs Committee.  Their commented that this is no time for them to be reaching out to their legal department and to upper management.  Staff is continuing on a holdover basis based on the previous agreement which expired at the end of 2019, under the same terms and conditions as the 2019 agreement.    
Insurance Broker:   Mr. Leonard asked if SARAA would be receiving any insurance rebates or refunds based on the current situation with COVID-19.  He said that SARAA does not have the risk we used to have in that there is a lack of use of vehicles and only a fraction of the planes are landing.  There are also fewer people in the terminal, resulting in less legal action from slip and falls.  Mr. Peiffer will check with the insurance broker.  
Adjournment:  Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 11:10 a.m.
Next Meeting:   Friday, May 22, 2020, 9:26 a.m., David C. McIntosh Boardroom, HIA

Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards

Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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